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PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
Town of Brooklyn
Regular Meeting 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015

Clifford B. Green Meeting Center

69 South Main Street

7 p.m. 

MINUTES
I. Call to Order - Chair, Carlene Kelleher, called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.
II. Roll Call - Carlene Kelleher, Michelle Sigfridson, Aaron Kerouack, Alan Carpenter, Craig Dunlop, David Fuss. Donald Francis was absent with notice. Derek Wesolowski arrived at 7:08 pm.
Staff Present – Jana Roberson, AICP, Land Use Administrator; Rick Ives, First Selectman (arrived at 7:40 pm).

III. Seating of Alternates – None.
IV. Adoption of Minutes
1. Regular Meeting Minutes December 3, 2014.
Motion by D. Fuss to accept the Minutes of the December 3, 2014 meeting of the Brooklyn Planning and Zoning Commission as submitted. Second by A. Carpenter. Motion carried 5-0. M. Sigfridson abstained. D. Wesolowski was not present.
V. Public Commentary
Paul Archer, 468 Allen Hill Road, stated that he was representing the Windham County Association of Land Surveyors to make the Commission aware that, in this digitized age, people are taking copies of surveyed plans (signed, stamped and sealed) and drawing over them and presenting them. He asked that the Commission not accept an application without an original seal on the plans.
Discussion ensued. C. Kelleher thanked Mr. Archer for bringing this matter to the attention of the Commission and she stated that J. Roberson will be watching for this in the future.
Jules Dagostino, 6 Barrett Hill Road, asked why the Commission does not allow the public to speak at a public hearing until the end. He feels this may influence the decision of the Commissioners before they vote.

C. Kelleher stated that the process of the public hearing is outlined in the By-Laws and she read from that Section of the By-Laws. 
VI. Unfinished Business:

a. Reading of Legal Notice – Read by Secretary, A. Kerouack.
At this time, C. Kelleher stated that there had been an omission from the Agenda. The public hearing applications should have also appeared under Section VII. Other Unfinished Business so that the Commission could take action on those items.

Motion by A. Kerouack to amend the Agenda to add items 1. ZRC 14-003 Zone Regulation Change, 2. ZRC 14-004 Zone Regulation Change, 3. ZC 14-001 Zone Boundary Change under Section VII. Other Unfinished Business and renumber existing items accordingly. Second by D. Fuss. Motion carried unanimously.
b. Continued Public Hearings - None.

c. New Public Hearings
1. ZRC14-003 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions and Article 3 District Regulations-Section 3.4.5 Village Center District; Article 10 Signs-Section 10.4 Signs permitted in the Village Center District.
C. Kelleher opened the public hearing and asked J. Roberson to give an explanation of the purpose of these changes. 
J. Roberson explained that the purpose for these changes is to:

· Provide clearer procedures for all levels of permitting;

· To make permitting more streamlined for minor projects; 
· To support and encourage businesses that provide goods and services on a smaller scale while preserving historic character in accordance with the POCD.
Comments from the public:

Paul Archer, 468 Allen Hill Road, asked for clarification of the sentence (Article 2 – Definitions under Minor Modification) “If the ZEO deems it appropriate, the ZEO may seek a ruling from the Commission as to whether or not a proposed activity is a Minor Modification.” 

J. Roberson stated that the intent was that, if still unclear after conferring with the Chairman, then it would be sent to the Commission for an official determination.

Mr. Archer also asked for clarification on (under Parking Requirements) 3.4.5.8.2 – Parking shall not be permitted in any front yard. He feels that the word “shall” is too harsh as there are properties that have no choice, but to park in the front yard.

Mr. Archer also asked, what is the purpose of the setback of eight feet in Section 3.4.5.8.3. 
The Commission found that exceptions had been mentioned in the existing regulations, but may have been inadvertently omitted in the new draft. Discussion ensued. C. Kelleher stated that discussion would resume after deliberation.
Nancy Bell, 3 Canterbury Road, owner of Lion and the Lamb, stated concern regarding the parking issue. She stated that there are spaces for four or five cars directly behind her store. She stated that there is an agreement with the Town (which should be on file) for a strip that borders Brooklyn Oil where her customers can park. She stated that parking has been adequate and that they have not had any complaints.
Austin Tanner, 19 Purvis Road, asked what the term “massing” means in #8 under Section 3.4.5.6.7. 

J. Roberson explained that it is a design term that means the bulk of the buildings and how they relate to one another. Discussion ensued.

Paul Archer again brought up 3.4.5.8.3.

J. Roberson explained that you can park no closer than five feet of the property line in side and rear yards, but not the front. Discussion ensued.
Mark Bernard,  85 Hartford Road, asked if the Overhead Door Company (near Brooklyn Market) would be allowed to park if they were just coming to Town today.
J. Roberson clarified that it doesn’t say you can’t park between the building and the street. So, she said it would be difficult.

Nancy Bell asked how vague verbiage will be enforced. 

C. Kelleher stated that complaints need to be brought to the Land Use Officer’s attention.
There were no further comments.
Motion by M. Sigfridson to close the application ZRC14-003 Zone Regulation Change including Article 2 Definitions, Article 3 District Regulations-Section 3.4.5 Village Center District, and Article 10 Signs-Section 10.4 Signs permitted in the Village Center District. Second by C. Dunlop. Motion carried unanimously.
2. ZRC14-004 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions-Limited Business Enterprise. 
C. Kelleher opened the public hearing and asked J. Roberson to give an introduction.
J. Roberson stated that Limited Business Enterprise is currently a permitted use by special permit in the RA Zone, but limited to properties with frontage on a State highway (Routes 6, 169 and 205). There was no clear definition. The intent is to keep it as a special permit use in the RA Zone. She read the proposed definition.

Paul Archer, 468 Allen Hill Road, suggested that it also be available to properties with frontage on Town-approved roads.
C. Kelleher stated that there are already some commercial uses on the State highways and they want to keep the RA Zone properties that are on Town roads primarily, if not entirely, residential. Rick Ives said he’d rather it not be on any roads.

Mr. Archer asked the difference between Limited Business Enterprise and Restricted Business.

C. Kelleher explained that Limited Business Enterprise is already in the regulations, but was 

never defined. 
Michelle Robillard, 509 Hartford Road, asked:

· If multiple types of businesses can be permitted for one site.

C. Kelleher stated that if they were all permitted uses and did not exceed the 2400 s.f. limit, she doesn’t see a problem.

J. Roberson agreed and added that all uses would have to be permitted.

· If the 2400 s.f. is firm.

J. Robison stated that you can use a portion of a building and the rest can be used for another purpose.
· Does everything need to be solely supplied by the owner or can you bring in other craftspeople.
J. Roberson stated that it does not make a distinction. She mentioned that this is not the same as home enterprise so there is no requirement for a residential component. 
Jules Dagostino, 6 Barrett Hill Road, expressed concern with Limited Business Enterprise and stated that he had seen two drafts: one from Don Francis dated October 20, 2014 which he felt was good; and the other dated December 4, 2014 which makes him worry. The wording “but not limited to” and “reasonably comparable” in the proposed definition for Limited Business Enterprise worry him regarding: the homeowner; businesses, and the P&Z Commission itself. He feels it is open-ended. He mentioned that the phrase “to control the view from the road” is not in this current draft. He stated that he’s not sure if the Commission Members took the time to consult the POCD. He read from the POCD. He suggested that the Commission drop the words, “but not limited to” and “reasonably comparable” from the definition and consider his comments and revise the definition.
Motion by M. Sigfridson to close the application ZRC14-004 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions-Limited Business Enterprise. 

M. Sigfridson withdrew her motion to close the application ZRC14-004 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions-Limited Business Enterprise. 

Discussion ensued.

Motion by A. Carpenter to continue the public hearing on the application ZRC14-004 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions-Limited Business Enterprise to the next regular meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to be held on February 4, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Clifford B. Green Memorial Building located at 69 South Main Street Brooklyn, CT. Second by D. Fuss. Motion carried 5-2. A. Kerouack and D. Wesolowski were opposed.
3. ZC14-001 Zone Boundary Change-James E. Ingalls, Trustee, Map 34, Lot 39 (portion) 1.19 acres and Town of Brooklyn Map 34, Lot 12 (portion) 2.55 acres.
J. Roberson gave an overview which included a Power Point presentation. The intent is to have all of the National Register Historic District properties included in the VCD. She stated that it was an oversight that these two portions of properties were not included. The Ingalls requested continuation of the public hearing.
Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, stated that he is working on subdividing the Ingalls Tree Farm property and he said that he does not like to see zone lines split property because later on it presents problems. 
Discussion ensued.
Motion by M. Sigfridson to continue the public hearing on the application ZC14-001 Zone Boundary Change-James E. Ingalls, Trustee, Map 34, Lot 39 (portion) 1.19 acres and Town of Brooklyn Map 34, Lot 12 (portion) 2.55 acres to the next regular meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to be held on February 4, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Clifford B. Green Memorial Building located at 69 South Main Street Brooklyn, CT. Second by C. Dunlop. Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by M. Sigfridson to withdraw her motion to close the application ZRC14-003 Zone Regulation Change including Article 2 Definitions, Article 3 District Regulations-Section 3.4.5 Village Center District, and Article 10 Signs-Section 10.4 Signs permitted in the Village Center District. Second by C. Dunlop. Motion carried unanimously.

Motion by M. Sigfridson to continue the application ZRC14-003 Zone Regulation Change including Article 2 Definitions, Article 3 District Regulations-Section 3.4.5 Village Center District, and Article 10 Signs-Section 10.4 Signs permitted in the Village Center District to the next regular meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to be held on February 4, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Clifford B. Green Memorial Building located at 69 South Main Street Brooklyn, CT. Second by A. Carpenter. Motion carried unanimously.

VII.        Other Unfinished Business
1. ZRC14-003 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions and Article 3 District Regulations-Section 3.4.5 Village Center District; Article 10 Signs-Section 10.4 Signs permitted in the Village Center District.
Changes discussed and agreed upon:

· Under MINOR MODIFICATION the last sentence in the paragraph would read, “If the ZEO deems it appropriate after consulting with the Chairman, additionally, they may seek a ruling from the Commission as to whether or not a proposed activity is a Minor Modification.”
· 3.4.5.8.2 – Parking shall not be permitted in any front yard. Include the existing language in 3.4.5.9.2 of the current regulations.

· 3.4.5.8.3 – J. Roberson will research the VCD’s in other towns and get back to the Commission with a recommendation.
2. ZRC14-004 Zone Regulation Change-Article 2 Definitions-Limited Business Enterprise. 
M. Sigfridson stated that she feels the special permit regulations address the concerns of Jules Dagostino, but she would like to add, “consistent with the residential and agricultural character of the neighborhood.” C. Kelleher agreed and suggested using some language from 6A.1 – Adaptive Re-use of an Agricultural Building. She mentioned possibly applying specific standards and criteria. She asked J. Roberson to research. 
A.Kerouack stated that he had supplied a copy of a form to everyone a while back regarding the definition of Limited Business.

Discussion ensued regarding the need to improve upon the number of individuals allowed in buildings. Possibly limiting parking spaces. J. Roberson suggested looking at parking standards.
C. Kelleher stated that she agrees with Jules Dagostino regarding the last sentence of the definition and that she would rather it be more specific to include some criteria. References to 4 employees to be removed.

There was discussion about possibly removing “but are not limited to.” It was decided to allow J. Roberson to come up with new wording and re-submit it to the Commission.
3. ZC14-001 Zone Boundary Change-James E. Ingalls, Trustee, Map 34, Lot 39 (portion) 1.19 acres and Town of Brooklyn Map 34, Lot 12 (portion) 2.55 acres – Continued.
4. SD14-003 John Cartier 749 Allen Hill Road Extension, Map 30, Lot 31, RA Zone 3-Lot Subdivision.
Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, represented the Applicant and did a poster board presentation. J. Roberson asked if the plans were updated. Mr. Archer stated “yes.” J. Roberson received a set of signed plans. 
Mr. Archer stated that they have received Wetlands’ approval, the Conservation Commission is okay with the fee-in-lieu of open space, and Platt Associates did the appraisal ($97,000.00). 

Mr. Archer stated that they modified the plan to show the driveways and indicated the locations on the plan.
J. Roberson asked if there would be any grading required for the new driveway that will serve the existing house. Mr. Archer stated that it is flat and will stay under eight percent, there are no sight line issues, using the same curb cut for both driveways. 
The only condition from Wetlands is to delineate the upland review line prior to any clearing of Lot 31-C. 

J. Roberson went over list of suggested conditions.

Motion by A. Kerouack to approve the three-lot subdivision application of John Cartier, Brooklyn Assessor’s Map 30 Lot 31, Allen Hill Road Extension, and identified in the files of the Brooklyn Land Use Office as SD 14-003, in accordance with all final plans, documents and testimony submitted with the application and including the following conditions:

Prior to the endorsement by the Commission of the Final Subdivision Plan(s) for filing in the office of the Town Clerk:

· The approval and/or review letters from the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Commission, the Northeast District Department of Health, and the Planning and Zoning Commission shall be added to the Final Subdivision Plan(s).

· A Common Driveway Agreement in a form acceptable to the Land Use Administrator and the Town Attorney shall be filed simultaneously with the recording of the subdivision mylars in the office of the Town Clerk.

· All boundary pins and monuments shall be set and field verified by the surveyor.

At the time of sale of any building lot:

· Because the undeveloped land is not identified as a conservation priority in the Plan of Conservation and Development, at the time of sale of either of the three new building lots a payment in lieu of open space dedication shall be paid by the applicant to the Town in the amount of $3,233.33 per lot in accordance with the requirements of CT General Statutes 8-25 and Brooklyn Subdivision Regulation Sec. 8.

Prior to the issuance of a Zoning Permit on any lot:

· The developer shall notify the Land Use Administrator at least seven days in advance of any site work to schedule a pre-construction meeting.

· Prior to any interior lots being developed, the frontage lot (749 Allen Hill Road Extension) shall install an independent driveway entrance in accordance the Brooklyn Zoning Regulations and Public Improvement Specifications.  Driveway permits must be obtained from the Director of the Highway Department in accordance with the adopted policy concerning driveways.  No stonewalls, mature trees, or ledge within the r.o.w. shall be removed or modified unless necessary for safety.  The responsibility of clearing, grubbing, blasting, and earthmoving with the Town of Brooklyn r.o.w. shall be the responsibility of the individual lot developer.  Any cutting of trees greater than 30” d.b.h. for sightlines shall require prior approval by the Town of Brooklyn Tree Warden upon finding that the removal of trees is unavoidable to guarantee adequate driveway sightlines.

· The applicant and/or individual lot developers shall minimize impacts to natural features both on private lots and in the Town of Brooklyn r.o.w. to the greatest extent possible.  This shall include but is not limited to the preservation of stonewalls, the protection of mature trees lining any public road, and the minimization of clearing and grading.

Second by A. Carpenter. Motion carried 6-0. M. Sigfridson abstained.

5. Discussion of Regulations Rewrite. 
J. Roberson reported that the RFP/RFQ has been posted on the State bidding portal, Town web site, Connecticut Planning Association page, etc. She has not received any inquiries yet. Deadline is January 19, 2015.
6. Build-out update. 
Paula has been working and is almost finished with the financial analysis and is getting started with the landscape design. She is not sure if she will be ready to report by the January 20th meeting.
VIII. New Business
a. Applications
b. Other New Business
1. Annual Budget 2015-2016.
Rick Ives stated that it should be returned to either himself or to the Finance Director.

Discussion of budget:

· Re-write adjustment to be made later according to how much it is. 
· J. Roberson stated that the budget is on track at this time. 
· A. Kerouack asked if the figure for training is sufficient. J. Roberson stated that free training is used as often as possible (such as the NECOGG training that some of the Commission Members took advantage of). 
IX.        Reports of Officers and Committees
1. Land Use Administrator Report.
J. Roberson reported:

· Assistant ZEO working out very well. Feather banners all gone. One day per week seems to be enough.
· Cease and Desist Order to Dale and Valerie Lyon. Meeting J. Roberson will meet with them and their attorney on January 8th. They will look at applying for home enterprise as an option.
2. Zoning Permit Report December 2014.
J. Roberson reported:

· Not a lot of construction activity going on this month.

· Year-to-date figures provided.
· Change of use permits were not included: Nutmeg International.

· Letter from Lynn Lacharite, Chairman of EDC asking the Commission to look at the sign regulations on behalf of Nutmeg International who is occupying a portion of the Racine building. Discussion ensued regarding whether their truck is considered a free-standing sign. J. Roberson will look into it. A. Kerouack mentioned that it creates an awkward situation when another Commission speaks on behalf of a business before an application comes before the P&Z Commission. J. Roberson stated that she had suggested that the EDC submit a memo to the P&Z Commission. It was decided that an application for text change should be submitted.
· A. Kerouack mentioned sign enforcement at Trinity Church and work that has been being done on a property at the corner of Windham Road and Route 6.
· C. Dunlop mentioned that he has been seeing large “Barn Sale” signs.

3. Wal-Mart Update.
J. Roberson reported:

· She spoke with Syl today and confirmed that all is well with the detention basin. 
· She got an e-mail from the lighting specialist and she will call him to discuss the lighting report.

4. Correspondence – None.
5. Chairman’s Report
· Planning Meeting January 20, 2014, to go over priorities and problem spots in the regulations, and to consider the EDC letter regarding Nutmeg International.
X.         Public Commentary
Jules Dagostino thanked the Commission for hearing his comments.
XI.         Adjourn
Motion by D. Fuss to adjourn at 10:00 pm. Second by A. Carpenter Motion carried unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

J.S. Perreault

Recording Secretary
